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Board of Trustees
January 13, 2017


Regular Business Meeting
The Regular Business meeting began at 9:05 a.m. in the Whiting Room of the Haze Hunter Conference Center.   
Trustee Members Present:  Chair Eric Leavitt; Vice Chair Sherrie Hansen, Trustees Shannon Dulaney, Tyler Cornia, David Nakken and Scott Johnson.
Others Present: President Scott Wyatt; Provost Brad Cook; Vice Presidents Marvin Dodge, Jared Tippets, Stuart Jones; Provost Brad Cook; Jennifer Oberhelman, Secretary; Jason Butekofer, Director of Athletics; Mitch Bealer, Assistant Vice President for Planning & Budget; Marshall Chamberlain, Internal Audit Director; Mike Beach Asst. VP for Finance; Bruce Tebbs, Director of Academic Budget and Support; Mary Jo Anderson, Asst. Director of Planning and Budget; Haden Carroll, SUUSA Chief of Staff; Elise Leahy, Assoc. Professor; Laney Smith, Lecturer of Criminal Justice; Johnny McLean; Jaci Bash; and Nathan Barker, Faculty Senate President-Elect.  
Welcome by Chair Leavitt 
Chair Eric Leavitt called the meeting to order at 9:05 a.m. 
Minutes of December 1 and December 22, 2016
The minutes of December 1 and December 22, 2016 were approved as presented.
Motion to approve the December 1 and December 22, 2016 minutes as presented was made by Scott Johnson; seconded by Shannon Dulaney.  Vote – unanimous.

Program/Course Fee Recommendation
Provost Brad Cook presented recommendations for two program/course fee changes for the School of Integrative and Engaged Learning (SIEL) and the School of Graduate and Online Studies. 

They would like approval to eliminate the $11 program fee charged on all UNIV and EDGE courses. The plan to utilize the current funds in the account to further assist in their transition to support more of their operations through self-support accounts within their School as opposed to the continuation of this supplemental program fee. 
The School of Graduate and Online Studies would like approval to reduce the $20 fee assessed against online courses to $19. The current fee primarily supports licensing and support personnel related to the management of online courses, instructional design, and interactive video conferencing. Due to the growth of these courses, revenues have exceeded expenses by an average of $100,000 per year over the last two years.
Motion made to approved the recommended changes made by Sherrie Hansen; seconded by Dave Nakken.  Vote – unanimous.

R401 – New Assoc. of Arts/Assoc. of Science in Legal Studies
Provost Cook and Laney Smith presented the R401 to add a new Associate of Arts/Associate of Science in Legal Studies to the Board.  This new AA/AS in Legal Studies will replace the current Associate of Applied Science in Paralegal/Legal Assistant.  This is designed to provide a 2-year curriculum in support of students who wish to pursue a career as a paralegal or legal assistant within a legal environment such as a law firm or legal office of a governmental entity. These skills would also be useful in other fields.  Pre-law students may wish to take Legal Studies courses.
Motion made to forward the R401 to the Board of Regents for approval by Tyler Cornia; seconded by Scott Johnson.  Vote – unanimous.

Revision of Policy 5.56 – Policy Development Authority 
President Wyatt presented the revisions to this policy.  The purpose of the revisions is to define the 

procedure through which University policy may be established or amended from broad input from

university employees prior to the adoption.  These revisions expand transparency and offer a more

inclusive practice and better defines the path to adoption/revision.

A motion was made by Scott Johnson to approve as amended; seconded by Tyler Cornia.  Vote – unanimous.

Revision of Policy 12.1 – Intercollegiate Athletics – General Operations Guide
AD Jason Butikofer presented the update to section Section 8 and 9 of this policy.  Section 8

addresses the changes in the drug testing policy and would put SUU Athletics in compliance with

NCAA rules. Section 9 of this policy addresses pregnancy in student athletes.  The text in Section 9
would be deleted until revised and SUU would default to NCAA.  This section of the policy, as it
is, is in direct conflict of Title IX. AD Butikofer acknowledge that the entire policy needs to be 
revised; this will be forthcoming over the next few months.  The Board acknowledged this fact also,
but understand that the two sections, 8 and 9, needed immediate action. AD Butikofer shared that
they have hired an outside consultant, the Dan Beebee Group, to come in and look at the entire
operation, including policies.

A motion was made to adopt policy amendments as proposed along with instructions to continue the revision process.  This motion was made by Sherrie Hansen; seconded by Dave Nakken.  Vote – unanamious.
Revision of Policy 11.1 – SUUSA Constitution Revisions
SUUSA President/Trustee Tyler Cornia and SUUSA Chief of Staff Haden Carroll presented 
the revisions proposed and approved by the student body to the Board for approval.  The goal of the changes was to get more student involvement in the decision-making process.  All discussions will now go through the Student Senate which is comprised of 19 participants (three vice presidents, eight elected Academic Senators, two elected class representatives, and eight appointed interest group representatives).  Trustee Hansen expressed a concern that traditional students may not have a proportional say in decision making.  It was felt that this wouldn’t be a concern as many of the students on the Senate would be traditional students.  The goal of the process was better representation.  After much discussion, Chair Leavitt called for the question.

A motion was made by Tyler Cornia to approved the new SUUSA Constitution as presented; seconded by Shannon Dulaney.  Vote: Yes – 5; No – 0; Abstention – 1 (Trustee Nakken)

The Chair called for a short break at 11:04; called back to order at 11:20 by Chair Leavitt

Report of the Provost
Provost Cook asked to be moved up in the agenda so his guest speakers, Johnny McLean and Jaci Bash could make a short presentation; this was agreed to by the Board.
Dr. McLean and Ms. Bash shared information on the SUU Care and Support Team (CAST).  This is a grass-roots project that is highly visible across campus to assist students with basic emotional challenges (isolation, sadness, fear, etc.).  They shared the mission statement and goals/objectives (Attachment #1).  Training is available to faculty and staff who wish to participate.  Students will know who has received this training by the sticker that is on the name plate by office doors identifying that the person in that office is a CAST volunteer. It was asked who funds this program, Academic Affairs funds some budget for training and materials

The Board thanked Dr. McLean and Ms. Bash for their tremendous efforts.  Chair Leavitt recommended that Administration look at ways to fund this effort.
Report of the Faculty Senate   
Dr. Barker shared that Computer Science and Information Systems has purchased red tee shirts for their students to support Red Shirt Friday; this has been a hit with faculty and students.  Faculty Senate met on January 12 and discussion the following: 1) Open Education Resources (OER); OER is the free text book movement and it was decided research would be done on good options. This was well received as well as the idea of text rentals with a cap cost; 2) Faculty compensation continues to be an ongoing topic of discussion.
Report of Student Body President
Tyler Cornia shared that SUUSA held a winter retreat with 45 attendees and participated in the Strengths Quest activity for development.  SUUSA elections are upcoming and the Student Fee Committee is getting ready to meet (planning on two meetings).  They also discussed finalizing the Student Center projects that are underway.
Report of Alumni
Scott Johnson shared that the National Alumni Board met on January 11.  Discussion was held regarding social media and a strategic plan for social media was discussed.  It was found that most alumni don’t go to the website for information.  A decision was made to select two alumni each month to spotlight.  He shared that Sandra Lord Thomas is currently working with the out-of-state alumni ambassadors to set up open houses that will stimulate enrollment.
Report of Advancement and Enrollment Management
VP Stuart Jones reported that both in-state and out-of-state applications and admits are up, as are deposits.  The numbers are looking very good.  It was felt that there is more awareness of SUU; this could possibly be attributed to the efforts of the Alumni Board and Noel Levitz.  The new welcome video is getting a very good response.  The fundraising gap on the Business Building is closing but there is still work to be done.
Report of the AD
AD Jason Butikofer reported that a new soccer coach, Fred Thompson, has been hired and is currently on campus.  Softball will begin on Feb. 10.  Track and Field will participate in their first meet of the year today.  He also reported that 12 of the athletic teams carry over a 3.0 gpa and that Gymnastics carries an average 3.7 gpa; combined average of all athletes is 3.21.  A three year agreement is now in place with IHC to oversee sports medicine at SUU; this will provide a cost-savings and additional resources.  The design phase of a $2M improvement on the Harris Center is underway.  This will provide office space for the Football program.  Strength and Conditioning will have a new location in a Butler building that will be located on the south end of the practice field.  The new S & C Center is available for naming rights for $750K.  A donation of $425K was just received and the hope is the entire $2M will be in place by mid-February.  A renovation of the basketball offices, both men and women’s, will begin soon; their suites will be combined to make one large suite for both programs along with space for athletes.  “Clean-up” is currently under in the Multipurpose Center to make it more appealing.  Signing day for 2017 football will take place on February 1.  Fundraising and ticket sales push is ongoing and both have surpassed last year’s numbers; cash donations are up 100$ over last year. A $750K fundraising goal has been set and $25K was given on the Day of Giving alone.
Report of Finance and Administration
SUU just finished their annual State Audit that came up clean.  The new dorm project is underway, the land swap complete, final plans are complete, and demolition has started.  This will provide an additional 320 beds.  Juniper Hall is now an unpaved parking lot; it will be paved in the summer.  The Aviation program is doing well.  It was found leasing was a challenge and the decision has been made to pursue purchasing the equipment needed; this will be a significant saving over leasing.  BANNER has been updated and SUU is now cloud hosted.  SUU is the first institution in Utah to be in the cloud.  The purchase of the Renaissance property has been completed and it is expected that USF will use it for housing the seasonal actors.  The Business Building design is going well; Layton Construction has been chosen to head up this project.
Report of Student Affairs
VP Jared Tippets shared that SUU now has a Professional Closet (Attachment #2) that will provide clothing for students in need for interviews, internships, conferences, etc.  This is sponsored by the Career Center and Leavitt Center.  Donations are always welcome.  He also shared that this semester shows the highest reenrollment rates to date.
Report of the President
President Wyatt shared that as of today, we have 7,977 students, but the number will show higher at the 3rd week report.  Administration is continuing to close out all of the dealings with Upper Limit Aviation (ULA), but ULA is creating challenges; SUU is doing what they can to mitigate these issues.  Title IX policy revision is underway and will be presented in the near future.  USF revenue is down by $750K for this past season.  A search is underway for a new Executive Director of USF; this search is being conducted by Management Consultants for the Arts, Inc. (MCA).  The Cabinet participated in a retreat in Springdale. He shared some interesting information: 80% of all Iron County students attending college come to SUU, whereas, 72% of Washington County students attending college attend Dixie.
Consent Items
Motion made by Shannon Dulaney to approve the consent calendar items:
· Personnel and Early Retirement (including early retirements) 
Second on the motion made by Scott Johnson.

Vote - unanimous.
Prior to the motion to adjourn, Trustee David Nakken shared that this would be his last meeting as he would be resigning.  Gratitude was expressed to Trustee Nakken by all in the meeting for all of the work he has done for SUU.
Motion to Adjourn 
A motion for adjournment was made by Tyler Cornia; second on the motion was made by Scott Johnson.  
Vote - unanimous.  


The meeting was adjourned at 12:19 p.m.
